TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




DECEMBER 28, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Antonia Schreiber, Karen Frederickson, Bob Poelker, Chris Guilmette, Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle and Kaitlin Lembo Columbia Greene Media
Absent: Delaware Engineering John Brust and Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Bonnie Poehmel, Town Clerk opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
The Supervisor asked for everyone to remain standing for a moment of silence for former Town Justice Robert Murphy.

THE MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 14, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
THE MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 19, 2017 SPECIAL MEETING DISCUSSION OF SHUTTLE were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was not present.

2.DISCUSS USE OF CENTRE PROPERTY: Sean Doolan was present. He gave a little bit of his history background to who he is and on to say he has a Facebook page called Windham Magic.  He has been performing magic the last five years.  His goal is to share his art form with the community he loves, being Windham. The past five years he has performed and produced magic shows.  Most of the shows people pay to see but some are donated.  Recently he did two free Comedy Magic Jam shows for the WAJ students.  The shows were to teach the kids about the Bill of Rights and the US Constitution with magic.  Recently he submitted a request to use the Centre Property for a Magic Madness show during the President’s week vacation in February, 2018.  The application that was submitted indicated that they might charge a minimal fee of $5.00 or a suggested donation or even no charge at all.  The idea is to generate some interest in the community for the local children/families. He received a response that he could use the building however, there could “be no charge”.  He is here tonight to discuss the upcoming performances in February.  In the future he would like to bring in top magic performers to Windham and in fact a good friend of his (prior to) has made it on the top finals for the TV show “America’s Got Talent”. His friend has agreed to come to Windham, but his fee has gone up and now he is performing for thousands of dollars.  Is there a change that the Town is making in the use of that building?  He knows that there are many others that use the building and they charge.  The Supervisor spoke there is a group that does charge and we are looking into changing the policy. Councilmen Walker and Van Valin both stated the groups that are charging to our knowledge, they are 501C3 Non-for-Profit. These groups are charging to cover their expenses.  The Supervisor stated we are going to look into a policy.  Sean can work away around the 501C3 to comply, as he would like to continue with the February shows.  Councilman Walker noted this building is not to be used for private/personal use.
3.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Yako Stavrolakes Founder of Blackdome Music LLC has requested permission for July 27-29, 2018.  The main concert event is planned for the evening of July 28, 2018.  Also, would like to request use of the Library and front lawn area of the property for some food and beverages (non-alcoholic) to be served prior to the concert. The Hold Harmless Agreement has been signed and will submit Certificate of Insurance closer to 
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date of concert.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
4.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #45 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer #1 Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #20 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
5.RESCIND TOWN SHUTTLE: The Supervisor made a statement on December 19, 2017 the Board met for a Special Meeting.  Some motions were passed to our involvement to propose a town shuttle. The Supervisor is now entertaining a motion to rescind those motions due to the Town is no longer involved.  Councilman Peters made a motion to rescind all three past motions made at that special meeting, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. 
Bob Poelker owner of Majestic Transport asked if he may speak on this matter.  He understands that the Town has rescinded but being a local transportation provider in the area he did the exact same thing two years ago.  He got paid $90.00 per day by the local Chamber of Commerce.  This shuttle service is getting paid $1,490.00 a day.  He blames the Chamber of Commerce and the Town for not notifying him of this bid.  The bid has rescinded the tax-payer’s dollars.  He would like a full disclosure on how this was set up. Supervisor Pelham answered “we did not set this up; the Board did not set this up”.  It was brought to the Board as public record.  The Supervisor agreed and it was discussed.  Supervisor Pelham stated “and we felt it was a good idea.  The time frame was short”, he agrees.  The other two entities decided they wanted to do it all themselves, the Town of Windham is out of it. Karen Frederickson asked “who are the two entities.” The Supervisor answered the Mountain and the Windham Foundation.  Bob wants a full disclosure on all parties that are involved.  Supervisor Pelham we (the Town of Windham) are no longer involved, Bob will have to get in touch with the General Manager of Windham Mountain and Phyllis Parrish is a spokesperson for the Windham Foundation.  Bob stated it was printed that the Town was contributing tax dollars. Supervisor Pelham confirmed “that to be true”.  Bob “who approved that and why was that not given out to bid?” Supervisor Pelham noted, Windham Mountain was already in a discussion before the Town was ever involved.   The General Manager has already hired this company as they are the shuttle service for the Mountain. Bob asked the Supervisor what is his title at the Mountain.  Supervisor Pelham stated he is the Director of Maintenance, he does not make decisions.  The Supervisor had no idea of this till three weeks ago today.  And Bob Poelker only found out a week ago today.  Bob had invested thousands and thousands of dollars then into the community when he was running the shuttle service with the Chamber of Commerce. Again, Bob got paid $90 per day for 34 days to pay the cost of his drivers, they used his vehicles and he also had to pay all the maintenance and gas.  Karen did not think there would be any problem, “If Windham Mountain could have just hired someone without going through the Board and without dealing with the Town, so she just thinks Bob would like an answer how did that happen? If they are doing a private shuttle why would they have to go to the Town?”  Bob doesn’t like what he has been hearing!  “The board did not initiate it, start it and now we are no longer involved!” per Supervisor Pelham.  Supervisor Pelham understands how Bob feels and he apologized to him.  Two 14 passenger shuttle buses will be brought in, two will run during the day and one will run till 11pm.  Bob bought a 25-passenger bus at the time when he was doing the shuttle service and he was not able to run the bus as he could not afford to make enough money off of it at $90.00 per day.  If he was paid $1,490.00 a day he could have bought two new buses.  He was in the bus transportation business in Florida.  He feels this should have never happened, it should have been advertised better and he should have been notified personally.  Bob “is not a taxi service he is a full transportation service.  He has invested thousands and thousands of dollars into this community for a service that it never had….He hears all the advertising how it is going to “help our community” and he has been trying to do this the last 8 years”.  The Supervisor again “apologized to Bob, as it is out of his hands”.
6.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  The highway department has had a busy couple of weeks with the weather.  He is in the third week of the new fuel treatment procedure.  Years ago, kerosene was blended with diesel to prevent gelling. The 
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kerosene is no longer being used.  A new fuel treatment additive is being used as it does the same thing that the kerosene did; the newer motors, two of which the highway department has does not like the old kerosene ways. We have had low temperatures and no problems with the equipment. The backhoe is in Clifton Park, NY.  It has been going through a lot of testing. It had some mobility problems upon start up.  They have filed with John-Deere on what they have found. John-Deere said to pull the transmission out. The case is open on this machine it is just over one month past the warranty. Northtrax is willing to work with us and the machine is in good hands.  The highway guys have been doing some building maintenance at the Centre Property and odds and ends in-between highway work. We recently assisted the Town Clerk with 13 full garbage bags of shredded papers and documents for disposal.  The highway crew had to work through most of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.  Public service often has to make sacrifices.  Gary would like to publicly comment the good job that his highway guys did on giving their time away from their families to make sure that the community Town of Windham was safe in traveling wherever anyone had to go. The two-part timers have been in and doing well, they got their share of public service on Christmas Day too.  Councilman Walker stated the highway guys are doing a wonderful job.
7.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present.  The Town is in full swing with our visitors.  The Police have been receiving some parking complaint issues.  The parking sticks have been placed along the side of CD Lane Road to keep people from parking in a no parking zone.  Bruce McNab manages Windham Mtn. Village says Thank You.  The Police have been keeping their presence known at the snow plow turn-around area on CD Lane Road as visitors like to park in that area.   Traffic sticks have also been placed at the corner entrance of Mill Street and State Route 23.  Upon driving by last night, the Chief even found a car to have parallel parked between the traffic sticks, the driver found a piece of paper on his windshield.  Sean Doolan stated he even has a problem with people parking in front of his driveway as there is no parking on the street where he lives. Karen Frederickson stated it is very dangerous on the corner of Mill Street. She has a suggestion to make Mill Street a one way going in and they could exit out on Library Road, the visibility is better there.  Larry Gardner did not think that would be good either. He feels that it is dangerous coming out of Library Road as cars are parked and it is hard to see to get out of as well.  There were some issues in front of the Gallery, near Church Street and the Bistro Brie & Bordeaux as there is no parking and people were trying to park to go to the restaurant.
8.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present.  The Ambulance has had two crews on for the Christmas Holiday December 26-December 31, 2017, as they have been very busy.  Ambulance 96-1 has a recall and will have to go to Sawyer’s in Catskill on January 3, 2018; it is something for the engine crank case.  The invisible fence the dog people they have a project where all the medic trucks and ambulances in the county have an oxygen mask for pets.  Davia is still interested in having someone assist her as a back-up narcotic agent, someone that has to sign off with her on the narcotics, has the Board had a chance to discuss this? Davia would like to ask Chris Maurer to assist her.  She would need the help for when she has to do inventory. Councilman Murray suggested to Davia if she could get a comparative for pay and then the Board would be able to discuss this at the Organizational Meeting. Councilman Van Valin made a motion to approve to have Chris Maurer assist Davia, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Then at the Organizational Meeting next week the fee can be approved.
9.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Peters has nothing to report on.  Councilman Van Valin had some activity at the Centre Property building and was following up on some requests for boarding up the shutters in the bell tower/steeple where there were pigeons.  He thought that the Highway Dept. did a great job of taking care of all the pigeons. In doing so some of the stringers and treads broke on the stairs and he authorized it to be repaired and made safe again. Thank you to them.  The shutters are on the spring list to do in the warm weather and he has some other issues he is working on his list. Councilman Walker has nothing to report on.  Councilman Murray has nothing to report on for his committees.  He has been trying to help out the new Tax Collector as somehow, she got the job awarded to her a month early and she has been very busy.  Because of the new tax bill/law the Governor has issued early partial payments of property taxes in 2017 and the tax credit for 2017.  The phones here at the Town Hall, the Tax Collector’s office and her private home have been non-stop since Tuesday. The Tax Collector 
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will be submitting a bill for her Administrative costs and her secretary for their work. Christmas Day a lady showed up at his house to pay her taxes as she lived in the Town of Jewett, NY. Town Attorney Larry Gardner has nothing to report on.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Antonia Schreiber owner of Windham Spa which on Tuesday celebrated its 11 years in business.  She currently employs 12 people year-round, 7 are full time.  She was recently at the Planning Board meeting to present her sign application for her sandwich board and new law soon to allow this.  She wanted to say a heartfelt thank you to the Supervisor, the Town Clerk and Councilman Peters for their help in assistance with the sandwich sign and law.  With this sign this will help her business grow, as she is the only full time full spa service in all of Greene County.  She takes pride in her sign as it is a quality sign and she looks forward to the rewriting of the sign law.  Thank you so much.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS December 28, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #24-G contained vouchers #929-964, totaling $39,728.72 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #24 contained vouchers #344-358, totaling $11,526.25 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman              Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #24 contained vouchers #343-355, totaling $34,926.67 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P for General contained 9 claims, totaling $5,444.05 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims, totaling $13,818.95 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $2,924.02                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman         Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P contained 6 claims, totaling $10,866.39 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P contained 1 claim, totaling $71.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 7:42   p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
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